Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 13th, 2017, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Don McBee, CACD President, Lower Arkansas River Watershed 
Anthony Lobato, CACD Vice President, Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, San Juan Basin Watershed Director/CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Gary Moyer, North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed 2017 Director 

Mike Cleary, Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Charlie Carnahan, Upper South Platte Watershed Director 

Jim Cecil, Republican River Watershed Director 

Scott Jones, Colorado River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Nick Charchalis, North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed 2018 Director
Guests: 
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Clint Evans, NRCS

Les Owen, CDA
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Don McBee at 7:35 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Don McBee asked for any additional agenda items.  Gary Moyer requested to add to the agenda discussion of an employee rep from the CO State Employees Association that is interested in attending the NACD Annual Meeting.  Don added the agenda item to the NACD Update.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Don McBee asked for a motion to approve the October and the November 2017 minutes.  Gary Thrash called for a correction to the October minutes, on page two, Wolfe Creek Village development discussion.  Mineral County should be addressing private land development, not the forest service.  Don McBee asked for a motion to approve the October minutes with changes.  Mike Cleary made the motion to approve.  Gary Thrash gave the 2nd.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s October 2017 Minutes with changes was passed unanimously.  President Don McBee asked for a motion to approve the November minutes.  George Fosha made the motion to approve.  Mike Cleary gave the 2nd.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s November 2017 Minutes was passed unanimously. 
CSCB Update-Les Owen:

Time-sensitive issues with Federal land items to discuss:  The Rio Grande Forest draft plan and environmental impact statement comment deadline is December 28th.  This is worth looking at and taking time to send comments.  Les has been through the plan and part of the EIS.  The treatment of livestock grazing is pretty good and how it should be.  The livestock grazing does not differ much between the different alternatives, as it should not because it is properly managed grazing and not a threat to the resource.  There are some differences in special designations including approximately 30 thousand acres of recommended wilderness which can have some implications for livestock grazing and forest management activities.  Not a huge chunk of land, mainly areas that tag onto an existing wilderness area or one of the inventoried roadless areas under the Colorado roadless rule.  It does have some implications for timber management.  Some of the alternatives favor harvesting timber and others do not.  The GMUG Forest comments were due last week on the majority of their assessments which establishes the existing conditions of the forest and sets the tone for what they feel needs to change and basically lays the foundation for the new forest plan.  Another on species concern and possibly an aquatics assessment should come out next week and available for comment until mid-January.  This is a good time to get in on the ground floor and get engaged with this forest plan revision which will be going on for the next couple of years.  The Big Horn Domestic Sheep issue is going to be one of the major issues from the agriculture standpoint that is in there.  The way it is being written it is setting the stage for more sheep producers off the Mountain.  Director Gary Moyer stated he believes CACD has policy on no additional wilderness and knows they do at the national level.  CACD also has policy on promoting active forest management.  If part of the plan is to reduce active forest management, CACD’s policy would be to oppose, as well as additional wilderness.  Les stated he needs to review CACD policy and that the forest cannot designate wilderness, only Congress can.  But, through the forest plans, they will designate lands as recommended for wilderness and that means they will manage it as wilderness which puts wilderness on the ground. 
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

Brett referenced back to our Joint CACD/CSCB meeting where discussions took place from Cindy Lair’s suggestion to possibly organize a joint CACD, CSCB & NRCS meeting.  Brett asked the board if this is something CACD wants Brett to proceed with as a group and have Brett start working on arrangements.   
The main goal of this meeting is to explain the different roles in the partnerships, how we work together and who is responsible for what and to help give a refresher to our rural members but more targeted toward the urban members assigned to the Ag committees because there is not enough rural members to staff them.  Cindy added another aspect, another way CACD was able to get the legislation passed early on for the severance tax and the general funds, was for support of the DTC program and matching grants.  Within that, they were thinking about the leveraging of state funds for more federal funds and of interest might be to hear NRCS speak to the number of Federal funds going to rural areas.  Clint could speak well to the work that has been done and the partnership with the Greater Sage Grouse and the Gunnison Sage Grouse and when those dollars go to the rural communities there is a multiplier effect on how many times they cycle through the communities and how they are good for the viability of the rural communities, not just putting conservation on a landowner’s piece of ground.  This in itself is good and important and something we should be focused on, but also in looking at the big picture of the state contribution that helps leverage federal dollars but also how each fits together and depends on one another at local state and federal contribution.  It is a good reminder of what is going on with this partnership.  They may not always hear from us to solidify and to hear to the farmers and CACD board talk about it.  Gary Moyer agreed and added that the more we can get our legislatures together and meet with our members is a good move in the right direction.  While the state board members cannot lobby, they certainly can educate and the more exposure we have as a larger group through the legislatures the better off we all are, making it a benefit of having a joint meeting.  Brett said the stock show is too early to turn this around.   Earlier in the session is preferable, rather than waiting until April.  The CSCB Board meeting will be in February and they will be attending the Ag Forum.  CSCB will have a full board there, which is the 21st.  The CSCB meeting will be on the 22nd.  Brett will work on this with contacts from CSCB and NRCS.   Scott Jones is in agreement to move forward with this idea.  Everyone agreed the stock show is too early and too much to do during this week.  Gary Moyer stated that we have only budgeted for one meeting.   Mike Cleary made the motion to look into having a joint meeting sometime in Q1.  Charlie Carnahan gave the 2nd. The vote was unanimously approved.  Gary Thrash stated this is something for the legislative committee to work on and that Scott needs to get this committee formed right away.   This will be done at the stock show face to face meeting.   Brett continued with his update stating that he and Bob Warner were together at the December Ag Council winter meeting in Broomfield at the Department of Ag.  Some of the updates from the Ag Commissioner included naming a couple of federal positions that have been filled.  Commissioner Brown is dealing with issues regarding the food safety and modernization act.  They are considering making silage as a processed food requiring many different regulations and this does not work on the farm.  Work is being done to push back on this.  With the commodity prices and financial tensions out on the farm the CO Dept of Ag has partnered with the Colorado Crisis Services Network, Brett represents the Rocky Mountain Crisis Partners who run the call center that is staffed 24 hours per day with bachelor and graduate degree counselors.  The bill was passed in 2012 to have a 24/7 crisis hotline with accompanying crisis mental health services for anyone experiencing anxiety, serious distress and or contemplating suicide.  This number is available anytime to anyone in Colorado for anyone who qualifies.  Brett will get more information to the CACD Board.  It was announced to fellow producers that CACD is in the process of a name change for our organization adding soil and water back into our name.  The legislative session starts up January 10th.  They are ready for the first round of bills to get started.  This is an important time for the new legislative committee to be in place so for any board members interested in getting a closer look, and more information and conversation on the bills that do come up, how they impact CACD, how we choose to lobby for, against or not at all (based on CACD policy).  Brett encouraged anyone who may be interested to call him with questions.  Discussion took place in regard to the responsibilities of the executive committee.  Brett offered suggestions for possible changes to the stock show agenda and discussion took place among all board members.  Brett will be sending formal invitations out to the legislatures.   The board members need to arrive at the Cattleman’s grill at 5 PM and Brett will have the legislatures arrive at 5:30 PM.   After completion of discussion, Gary Moyer made a motion to utilize the same hotel and to keep dinner at the Cattleman’s Grill.  Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  With no further discussion, the vote was unanimous to utilize the same hotel and dinner venue.   
CSCB Update-Cindy Lair:

Cindy expressed congratulations to the CACD Board for working together and great collaboration at the Annual Meeting.  She felt everyone really enjoyed the meetings.   CSCB is sending out election information to the districts.  Nikki is looking at the board members and looking at term limits at each district to determine if they need to be holding an election and to make sure that each board is living up to the election rules with CSCB there to assist the districts in this process.   CSCB has also been working hard to help the districts who are interested in applying for the NACD Tech Grant program.  Bobbi has been assisting as the main point of communication with the districts and Glenn has been assisting with the application process.   Three applications have been submitted and other applications are in the process of completion.   There is a backlog of engineering work and Clint will talk more about this.  CSCB looked at putting in a couple of applications and the state board felt like it was not a good idea due to the low level of severance tax funds  (approx $152K) remaining and there are not any funds coming from a larger account to help replenish what they have spending authority on.  They are down to waiting for the state repayment to the oil and gas industry and until this is over CSCB is probably not going to be getting any allocation for severance tax.  The state board rightfully is in a conservative mode of spending.  CSCB decided it might be good to discuss the possibility of hiring an engineer that would be a state employee and asked the water conservation board to provide the match.  This position could be housed at CSCB or with the water conservation board, working the Lower Gunnison (Montrose and Delta offices).  It may be a possibility to work the person into a longer term engineering role.  This is out of the ordinary of what has been done in Colorado, but not out of the ordinary in other states.   The districts will be ranked depending on the workload in the office and not just based off of being able to pay the match.  Gretchen Rank from Mancos CD is interested in going to the NACD Annual Meeting as a representative of the Employee’s Association.  CSCB and the CO State Employees Association are working to help provide funding to send Gretchen.  Cindy announced she will be the NASCA President for 2018.  
NRCS Update-Clint Evans:

Clint attended the Agate CD Annual meeting.  It was a good afternoon with the board with about 15 to 20 in attendance and good to see board members interact with their producers.  Clint extended the offer to CACD to say if we have liked how the agreement has worked in the past year let them know and NRCS should have funds available once an omnibus bill gets passed.  NRCS is currently operating on a second continuing resolution which funded them for an additional two weeks, expiring on December 22nd.   Hopefully, they will not have to endure a shutdown or a furlough.  NRCS anticipates either another short-term continuing resolution to get passed or possibly the full omnibus bill to fund the federal government for FY18 should pass late December or early to mid-January.  Once they know for certain what their allocations are they would be interested and willing to increase the funding for the NRCS/CACD agreement going into 2018.  If CACD sees some areas where they may want to increase some funding or add some items this may be a possibility.  As long as it is kept within the scope of the original agreement there is possible opportunity to amend and add funds if CACD is interested.  There is a letter forthcoming for the EQIP targeted conservation project proposals for conservation districts.  Somewhere around February 9th or February 15th will be given as the response date for districts to submit targeted conservation project proposals.  The idea as implemented last year is once they select a project it would give the local conservation districts and the local NRCS staff and partner staff an opportunity to do their outreach and develop all their conservation plans related to that project.  In 2018 it would be outreach and planning and then NRCS is making a commitment to provide funding the following fiscal year so that way they get the conservation planning in front of the programs.  This will help reduce contract cancellation rates and help accelerate implementation and timelines on contracts.  The one change they are making is several district conservationists asked if they could develop a targeted proposal.  NRCS has tentatively told them yes as long as the proposal is supportive and directly related to the natural resource priorities as set by the conservation district.  They want to make sure that any targeted proposals or projects they would be looking to initiate are in line with the local conservation district priorities.  The initial allocations NRCS is anticipating for FY18 is a fairly level budget for 2018, but they could possibly see a 6 to 7 percent reduction in funding.  NRCS is still under a departmental hiring freeze.  Headquarters has submitted a staffing and workforce plan to the department and they are anticipating approval but not until the FY 18 omnibus has passed.  Most likely they will not have an opportunity to have anyone come on board until late 2018.  There is a significant engineering backlog.  NRCS put out contract bids for the 19 projects, but it was going to cost nearly $1 million dollars.  Clint cannot support this and has pulled back on the contract and was initially going to cancel entirely.  This caused the contractor to come back with a new offer.  They are now working through some details where they may be able to do some aspects of the survey and design to help out, but this will not be anywhere near the full 19 projects they originally tried to contract.  The one positive is to take and utilize some of the information gathered from this contract process in order to increase the technical service provider rates.  This allows the EQIP participant to go to the technical website to select an engineering firm or contractor to do their design implementation and check-out.  NRCS may have the ability to possibly hire 3 to 4 retired federal employees through the ACES agreement to help with the engineering issues as well.  Clint gave an update on the NACD/NRCS agreement and the goal is to continue to encourage district participation.  Right now the top eight ranking list has been submitted to CACD and CSCB, but they are also encouraging other districts to apply.  Clint recognizes there is a financial burden to the districts and he expressed his appreciation of the districts to step up and help out by hiring some additional techs.  Clint also reviewed several soil health workshops coming up from now through February. 

NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary Thrash gave an update on the upcoming NACD Annual Meeting and there was discussion about extending the scholarship to the ED or to the Gretchen Rank, the DM attending from Mancos CD.  Bob discussed the early bird registration and a portion of the schedule for the committee and regional meetings.  

Gary Moyer reminded the board of the importance of having an employee’s association representative.  Bob read the rules on the scholarship.  Don called for a motion to approve giving the scholarship to Gretchen Rank.  Gary Moyer made the motion to approve if the ED could not attend to offer the scholarship to Gretchen Rank.  Gary Thrash gave the 2nd.  The motion was passed unanimously.  Bob discussed with Gary Moyer ideas for the NACD Live Auction.  Gary Moyer stated the normal amount to contribute toward an item is $100.00.  Membership dues paid to NACD last year was $775.00.  Don called for a motion to pay the same amount of dues for 2018.  George made the motion to approve and Scott Jones gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.   
Financial Update:

Ending balance in checking as of November 30th $94,265.24, with an uncleared balance of $14,911.29
Ending register balance $87,654.32.  Reserve remains at $26,075.15.  Outstanding bills due prior to year-end (including Embassy Suites final bill) estimated at $39,500.00 plus payroll.  Estimated NOI as of 12/30/17 $22,500.00.  Estimated expenses for January 2018 (does not include reoccurring bills or payroll) $7,753.00, including NACD AM expenses for Gary Thrash, NW Stock Show expenses, NACD & other membership renewals, Camp Rocky deposit & Envirothon funds transfer.  Don called for a motion to change the officer names on the US Bank checking and credit card accounts, removing Don McBee and Anthony Lobato, adding Scott Jones and Mike Cleary.  George Fosha made the motion to approve the officer name changes.  Mike Cleary gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.   Don McBee was tentatively approved for a $2500 grant in which he named CACD as the requested recipient.  Don should have confirmation of approval for CACD sometime in mid-February.  Don will keep us posted.   Bobbi has been working on the World Pay merchant account trying to get a copy of the current contract in order to cancel the account (depending on possible early cancellation fees).  They are requiring we name a new authorized officer and give personal information in order to get a copy of this contract.  Naming a new authorized officer could possibly automatically renew the contract with terms unknown to CACD.  Bobbi recommends CACD does not do this.   Bobbi asked for a decision from the board on how to proceed.  Mike made the motion to open the floor for discussion.  Gary Thrash gave the 2nd. Mike asked about canceling the automatic ACH payment with our bank.  Bobbi explained we cannot flat cancel the ACH payment as this could put us in default of the current contract and would report as a bad debt toward the person currently named as an authorized officer on the contract.  Don recommended tabling this item until further information is available.  Additional discussion took place on plans to clean out the storage unit and possibly rent a smaller unit or move items to another location to save money.   CACD will need to have a new director sign a month to month contract as soon as possible.   George Fosha asked some questions on square footage needed and stated that Double El may be able to help store some items.  Cindy volunteered her assistance to help go through historical items.  Mike stated he could meet there on the way to the rodeo to get started. 
New Director Confirmation:

Gary Moyer moved to confirm Nick Charchalis to be the new representative for the North Platte/White/Yampa River watershed to the CACD Board.  Gary Thrash gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.  Don McBee swore in Nick Charchalis as a CACD Director.  Nick gave a brief description of his background and stated he was looking forward to serving on the CACD board.  

Annual Meeting:

Working on a financial report for the Annual Meeting to prepare a final wrap-up report once completed.

Discussion took place on the 2018 Annual Meeting being held the week after Thanksgiving, at the Embassy Suites in Loveland but starting on Monday instead of Sunday.  It was further discussed to use the same booking company as used in 2017 and to organize and get started earlier on the committee.  Anthony made the motion to approve and Gary Thrash gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.
Conservator:

Discussion to place on the need for help in soliciting advertisers for the next issue and that advertising sources were moving from a regional platform to a state platform, making it more difficult to secure advertising.  Further discussion took place on how to cut costs on the Conservator, including the number of issues per the calendar year and the number of print copies per issues.    Mike Cleary made the suggestion to merge the winter and spring issue and to stretch out doing an issue every four months instead of quarterly since CACD is looking for ways to cut expenses.  The idea was presented to focus the next issue on the Annual Meeting and the NW Stock show Presentation as well as the SE Region Conservation Districts.   Mike Cleary made the motion to cut back to three issues and Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  The vote was unanimously approved.  
Envirothon:
Anthony Lobato clarified that the Envirothon event would be handled by West Greeley in 2019 and Center was still handling the event for 2018.  Discussion took place to write a check from the general account to the Envirothon account for the 2016 ratification paid by NRCS.  The check will be cut in Q1 2018.
Corporate Funding

Jim Cecil has a lead for Mike Cleary that he will send out in a few weeks.  No other updates.
Camp Rocky:

No updates.
President Updates:

Don reminded everyone to review and approve the 2018 policy book and for Bobbi to update the list of directors on the website.  Discussion and scheduling took place for the Mancos conference call to be held on December 20th.   Discussion took place on district membership dues and attendance at the Annual Meeting.  Don thanked everyone for their support during his time as President on the CACD Board.  All CACD Directors thanked Don for his hard work as President.  
Don McBee asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mike Cleary made the motion and Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  Meeting Adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
